

# STRENGTHENING THE HEALTH SYSTEM RESPONSE TO COVID-19

Preventing and managing the COVID-19 pandemic across long-term care services in the WHO European Region (May 29, 2020)



Address requests about publications of the WHO Regional Office for Europe to:

Publications

WHO Regional Office for Europe

UN City, Marmorvej 51

DK-2100 Copenhagen Ø, Denmark

Alternatively, complete an online request form for documentation, health information, or for permission to quote or translate, on the Regional Office website (http://www.euro.who.int/pubrequest).

#### © World Health Organization 2020

Some rights reserved. This work is available under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 3.0 IGO licence (CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO; https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/3.0/igo).

Under the terms of this licence, you may copy, redistribute and adapt the work for non-commercial purposes, provided the work is appropriately cited, as indicated below. In any use of this work, there should be no suggestion that WHO endorses any specific organization, products or services. The use of the WHO logo is not permitted. If you adapt the work, then you must license your work under the same or equivalent Creative Commons licence. If you create a translation of this work, you should add the following disclaimer along with the suggested citation: "This translation was not created by the World Health Organization (WHO). WHO is not responsible for the content or accuracy of this translation. The original English edition shall be the binding and authentic edition".

Any mediation relating to disputes arising under the licence shall be conducted in accordance with the mediation rules of the World Intellectual Property Organization.

Suggested citation. Strengthening the health system response to COVID-19: preventing and managing the COVID-19 pandemic across long-term care services in the WHO European Region (May 29, 2020). Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2020. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.

Cataloguing-in-Publication (CIP) data. CIP data are available at http://apps.who.int/iris.

Sales, rights and licensing. To purchase WHO publications, see http://apps.who.int/bookorders. To submit requests for commercial use and queries on rights and licensing, see http://www.who.int/about/licensing.

Third-party materials. If you wish to reuse material from this work that is attributed to a third party, such as tables, figures or images, it is your responsibility to determine whether permission is needed for that reuse and to obtain permission from the copyright holder. The risk of claims resulting from infringement of any third-party-owned component in the work rests solely with the user.

General disclaimers. The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of WHO concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. Dotted and dashed lines on maps represent approximate border lines for which there may not yet be full agreement.

The mention of specific companies or of certain manufacturers' products does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by WHO in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned. Errors and omissions excepted, the names of proprietary products are distinguished by initial capital letters.

All reasonable precautions have been taken by WHO to verify the information contained in this publication. However, the published material is being distributed without warranty of any kind, either expressed or implied. The responsibility for the interpretation and use of the material lies with the reader. In no event shall WHO be liable for damages arising from its use.

#### Acknowledgements

This document was prepared by Margrieta Langins, Julie Steffler, Manfred Huber, Govin Permanand, and Melitta Jakab. The WHO Regional Office for Europe would like to thank and recognize Adelina Comas-Herrera, Jose Luis Fernandez and Klara Lorenz from the International Long-term Care Policy Network of the London School of Economics and Political Science for helping develop, validate and collect evidence for this guidance.

Review and input has been provided by Natasha Azzopardi Muscat, Nino Berdzuli, Caroline Brown, Dan Chisohlm, Ana Paula Coutinho Rehse, Pascale Heilberg, Adelheid Marschang, Satish Mishra, Dina Pfeifer, Inon Schenker, Juan Tello, Sarah Thomson, Yongjie Yon. Input was also provided by Natasha Curry and Nigel Edwards of the Nuffield Trust.

Editing and translation was provided by Andrea Kay and Ekaterina Khomyakova (respectively)

Publication support was provided by Sampreethi Aipanjiguly, Jose Cerezo, Juan Garcia Dominguez, and and Lisbeth Lindhardt. Design by Joshua Hoogakker

### **Contents**

Summary

•	
Urgency	
ntroduction	
Inique challenges facing decision-makers when addressing LTC systems	
Governance of the long-term care system often involves different levels and elements of government	
Long-term care services are provided by a mix of public, private for-profit and non-profit service providers	
The amount of public funding allocated for long-term care varies between countries	
Public benefit schemes for long-term care support are usually need- and means-tested and often require co-payments	
Care workers are predominantly women and experience relatively poor working conditions and low pay	
Family caregivers provide an important share of care but support structures are limited	
People with long-term care needs often require continuous, complex and personalized support structures	
en policy objectives to prevent and manage the COVID-19 pandemic across LTC services	
Policy objective 1: Prioritize the maintenance of LTC services during the COVID-19 pandemic through an effective governance mechanism	
Policy objective 2: Mobilize additional funds for the LTC system to respond effectively to the COVID-19 pandemic	
Policy objective 3: Ensure infection prevention and control standards are implemented in LTC services to prevent and safely manage COVID-19 cases	
Policy objective 4: Implement safety measures that recognize the mutual benefits of the safety of people receiving and providing LTC services	
Policy objective 5: Prioritize testing, tracing and monitoring the spread of COVID-19 among people receiving and providing LTC services	
Policy objective 6: Identify and mobilize surge capacity to secure staff and resources for delivery of appropriate LTC services during the COVID-19 pandemic	
Policy objective 7: Scale-up support for family caregivers during the COVID-19 pandemic	
Policy objective 8: Coordinate between services to ensure the continuum and continuity of LTC services during the COVID-19 pandemic	
Policy objective 9: Secure access to dignified palliative care services during the COVID-19 pandemic	
Policy objective 10: Prioritize the emotional well-being of people receiving and providing LTC servithroughout and after the COVID-19 pandemic	ices
Definitions	
Key WHO documents	
References	

2

### **Summary**

The number of COVID-19 infections and deaths in care facilities and long-term care (LTC) facilities have alarmed decision-makers, health care providers and communities. International experience has, however, shown that COVID-19 spread is not inevitable among LTC settings, and that some countries have been able to avoid large shares of death in care homes. Early evidence gathered over the course of the COVID-19 pandemic suggests that it is possible to mitigate the impact of the virus on LTC systems through timely and comprehensive policy action that reflects an understanding of how services are received and delivered.

This technical guidance identifies 10 policy objectives for decision-makers, policy-makers and national or regional health authorities as they strive to prevent and manage the COVID pandemic in LTC settings.

While those making decisions for LTC systems are often structurally separate from those tasked with managing health systems, during the various stages of the pandemic certain objectives should be pursued in cooperation and given equal weight in official guidance, public communication and planning measures. Such cooperation would not only help to strengthen and secure the availability of LTC services during the COVID-19 pandemic for people receiving these services but would also help to minimize pressure on health systems.

LTC services benefit people of all ages, but the focus here is on older people above the age of 65 years who use LTC services in their homes, day centres or designated facilities (residential homes and nursing homes). Older adults are susceptible to severe COVID-19 outcomes because of their age and, in many cases, underlying health conditions.

### **Urgency**

- Some countries with community transmission, reported over 40–60% of total confirmed COVID-19 deaths in long-term care (LTC) facilities (Comas-Herrera et al., 2020). Older people using LTC services make up a large proportion of those most affected by COVID-19. These infections are transmitted to older people by the people caring for them (families and care staff). Without addressing this aspect, it is difficult to control the spread of the virus.
- Not addressing the needs and safety of those who receive LTC services and those providing care during the COVID-19 response is also a matter of human rights and dignity as it leaves two populations who are already at risk of exclusion (both care users and care providers) in an increasingly vulnerable situation. There are also important ethnic and gender dimensions given that women dominate the LTC workforce, and LTC services often depend heavily on migrants (Christensen, Hussein & Ismail, 2016).
- The lack of prevention and management of COVID-19 in LTC systems can be very costly for individuals and the chain of people affected, but also for health systems as many people will need to be moved into hospitals for further treatment.
- Health care systems have a responsibility to care for all people and should offer safe, quality care for more vulnerable and frail populations when they require health care, irrespective of choice.

### Introduction

Older people (those above 65 years), and those with underlying health conditions who require care and support from others, have been cited as being particularly susceptible to severe infection by COVID-19 (United Nations, 2020; WHO, 2020d). As countries consider how they will shield and minimize spread of the disease among people over 65 years of age who have been particularly hard hit by COVID-19, it is important to analyse the needs of this group and what makes this population susceptible to severe COVID-19 disease. In so doing, it is important to understand that it is not chronological age that is the determinant of infection risk. Rather, an important point of susceptibility is that many older people are recipients and dependents of long-term care (LTC) services and usually have multiple underlying conditions, whether they live in their homes, day centres or communal settings (WHO, 2020d).

Following guidance on, for example, physical distancing is particularly difficult for people who live in communal settings or who rely on carers who are not living with them and who travel back and forth, often working in multiple facilities. As such, it is not surprising that in some countries as many as half of all COVID-19 deaths appear to have been among LTC home residents. In WHO European Region countries with large numbers of deaths, over 40% of total confirmed COVID-19 deaths are in LTC facilities (Comas-Herrera et al., 2020). Less is known of the impact on those receiving LTC in the community.

The number of infections and deaths in care and nursing home facilities and the lack of timely and reliable data have alarmed decision-makers, health care providers and communities. Yet international experience has shown that the Republic of Korea (Kim, 2020) and the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, China (Wong et al., 2020), have been able to avoid large numbers of deaths in care homes. COVID-19 spread is not inevitable among LTC services, and this international experience shows that it is possible to mitigate the impact of the virus on LTC systems through timely and comprehensive policy action that reflects an understanding of how services are received and delivered.

LTC settings, however, do not fall exclusively within the scope of health systems. In fact, the majority of services are provided outside the health care system (WHO, 2015). This structural element of how, where and who is responsible for delivering LTC care to older people appears to have created difficulties in developing coordinated responses to prevent and manage the impact of COVID-19 in many settings, and in keeping those delivering these services safe. Before considering how to ensure the safety of services in the LTC system during the COVID-19 pandemic, it is therefore important to review several key challenges facing LTC systems in the WHO European Region.

# Unique challenges facing decision-makers when addressing LTC systems

Several challenges with the LTC system that pre-date the COVID-19 pandemic can help explain some of the difficulties facing the COVID-19 pandemic response in this sector. These challenges are considered briefly before the 10 policy objectives for a more effective response to COVID-19 are presented.

#### Governance of the long-term care system often involves different levels and elements of government

LTC services are often managed apart from and secondary to the health system (WHO, 2019). As a result, LTC systems are often exempt and separate from health system oversight in the way they are financed, the collection and management of information/data, the training and procurement of staff (OECD, 2019d) and resources. In addition, countries frequently distribute responsibility for LTC vertically across national, regional and local actors (Spasova et al., 2018).

### Long-term care services are provided by a mix of public, private for-profit and non-profit service providers

In addition to a complex governance structure, LTC services are characterized by a mix of public, private not-for-profit and for-profit service providers (King & Zigante, 2020). Most of these providers sit outside the health care system. This mix of diverse actors involved in the delivery of support for people with often complex LTC needs creates challenges in maintaining oversight of the quality of services provided (WHO, 2019). In most countries these structures result in a lack of ownership, diffused accountability, problems with coordination and underdeveloped information systems (WHO, 2019).

#### The amount of public funding allocated for long-term care varies between countries

The complexity of governance also has implications for financing. While some LTC public systems spend between 1.1% GDP to 3.7% GDP, other countries spend only around 0.2%. Public LTC in European countries is usually financed either through tax-based systems or social insurance: each system has its own advantages and disadvantages (Rodrigues, 2015). In many countries, public social protection schemes cover a larger share of cost in institutional than in community care.

### Public benefit schemes for long-term care support are usually need- and means-tested and often require co-payments

Public LTC support, whether made in cash or in-kind, are frequently needs- and means-tested (Coste & Ces, 2019). Those with greater needs often receive more support but some countries also set boundaries in the amount that can be covered through public resources. While some countries protect the most vulnerable from additional costs, considerable out-of-pocket costs are common across countries for most people receiving LTC services (Hashiguchi & Llena-Nozal, 2020).

### Care workers are predominantly women and experience relatively poor working conditions and low pay

The workforce supporting people with LTC needs is predominantly female (90%). The shortage of care workers experienced across countries is aggravated by low pay and relatively poor working conditions as well as the perception that care work is "low-skilled" (OECD, 2019e). In some European countries, such as Austria, France and Italy, migrant care workers make up a large proportion of the LTC workforce (Rodrigues, Huber & Lamura, 2012).

### Family caregivers provide an important share of care but support structures are limited

An important share of LTC across all countries is provided by family caregivers, both by providing care directly, and also in helping coordinate and complement formal services. The largest share of this care is provided by women (61%). The number of male carers providing care at home increases with age. At older ages, men and women are equally likely to provide a certain amount of care for their spouses (Rodrigues, Huber & Lamura, 2012). There are also young carers, children, adolescents and young adults, who support family members with LTC needs. While each of these groups face their own challenges, the provision of intense levels of care has generally been associated with reduced labour force attachment (for those of working age), lower income and ultimately higher poverty rates (OECD, 2019a). In addition, family caregivers have a higher prevalence of mental health problems (OECD, 2019a). Some countries have recognized the impact family care giving can have and offer support structures, such as paid care leave, flexible work arrangements, respite care, psychological interventions as well as cash benefits to mitigate the impact (OECD, 2019a). However, support structures for family carers, such as respite care, training or care leave schemes remain limited and family caregivers traditionally provide support without compensation. Moreover, governments aim to strike a balance between supporting family carers and incentivizing labour market participation (Hashiquchi & Llena-Nozal, 2020).

### People with long-term care needs often require continuous, complex and personalized support structures

Most people with LTC needs require regular support with personal care (e.g. bathing, dressing, eating, using the bathroom) and/or with instrumental activities (e.g. shopping, housework, meals, transportation). In many countries the majority of care home residents have dementia (WHO, 2017b; Wang, 2020). Personal care tasks in particular require high levels of physical and emotional contact, and people who are receiving this care, and who are dependent on this support, benefit enormously from continuity of care (WHO, 2015). Some people with LTC needs, such as people living with dementia, experience changes in their physical and cognitive status. For them, rapid changes to their routine may increase their vulnerability (Alzheimer Europe, 2020).

# Ten policy objectives to prevent and manage the COVID-19 pandemic across LTC services

The following 10 policy objectives are presented to decision-makers, policy-makers and national or regional health authorities to consider as they strive to prevent and manage the COVID-19 pandemic in LTC settings. These measures seek to increase the cooperation and coordination between the health system and the LTC system and recognize their interdependence.

Each policy objective is presented with accompanying evidence and a set of key actions that can help achieve these policy objectives. Each policy objective is also illustrated using examples from countries in Europe. Unless otherwise indicated, country examples come from reports contributed by international experts to the International Long-Term Care Policy Network based at the London School of Economics and Political Science<sup>1</sup>.

This technical guidance is intended to support and complement existing WHO guidance to prevent infection by COVID-19, rapidly diagnose and treat individuals with COVID-19, maintain essential health services, create critical surge capacity and protect vulnerable populations (see Key WHO documents section).

<sup>1</sup> LTC responses to COVID-19. International Long-term Care Policy Network: https://ltccovid.org/

### Ten policy objectives to prevent and manage the COVID-19 pandemic in long-term care services

- 1. Prioritize the maintenance of LTC services during the COVID-19 pandemic through an effective governance mechanism.
- 2. Mobilize additional funds for the LTC system to respond effectively to the COVID-19 pandemic.
- 3. Ensure infection prevention and control standards are implemented in LTC services to prevent and safely manage COVID-19 cases.
- 4. Implement safety measures that recognize the mutual benefits of the safety of people receiving and providing LTC services.
- 5. Prioritize testing, tracing and monitoring the spread of COVID-19 among people receiving and providing LTC services.
- 6. Identify and mobilize surge capacity to secure staff and resources for delivery of appropriate LTC services during the COVID-19 pandemic.
- 7. Scale-up support for family caregivers during the COVID-19 pandemic.
- 8. Coordinate between services to ensure the continuum and continuity of care, including access to health care personnel and equipment in care homes, during the COVID-19 pandemic.
- 9. Secure access to dignified palliative care services during the COVID-19 pandemic.
- 10. Prioritize the emotional well-being of people receiving and providing LTC services throughout and after the COVID-19 pandemic

### Policy objective 1: Prioritize the maintenance of LTC services during the COVID-19 pandemic through an effective governance mechanism

The ongoing COVID-19 pandemic has made it clear that there needs to be more coordination of monitoring, information, guidelines, staff, and other resources (financial and equipment) to ensure quality and safety for people receiving services, those delivering services and the families and communities connected to these people.

The complex and often separate governance structure of LTC systems calls for immediate action to ensure that LTC services are being monitored and maintained for this vulnerable group and which considers the need for continuity and safe coordination across the care continuum. Capturing the number of cases and deaths (probable and confirmed) that occur in long-term care facilities in the national surveillance data mortality statistics will be of vital importance and need to be included in international and national monitoring networks and platforms. Furthermore, maintaining both existing levels of care, while also providing care by LTC services to people who might otherwise have stayed longer in hospitals, will not only require a maintenance of existing capacity but also an expansion of capacity in the LTC system.

Since countries vary enormously in terms of what services are included in the LTC system, their country plans to prevent and manage COVID-19 in LTC systems will have to individually address what is and

is not provided to older people by these two systems. Member States will need to consider ensuring that the most up to date guidance is provided, and that medical equipment, medications and personal protective equipment (PPE) is procured quickly for both care homes and home care services (WHO, 2020a). Any guidance, however, must also be contextualized to the LTC system with input from experts in this area. These experts in turn will need to be connected with any COVID-19 efforts and specific governance mechanisms to act, respond and report to the larger COVID-19 efforts when needed.

#### **Key actions**

Consider establishing a system of governance characterized by the following:

- A focal point to manage services for older people and people who need care, with special focus on LTC providers, in the overarching COVID-19 governing structure/body.
- Assessing and monitoring ongoing delivery of LTC services during COVID-19 to identify gaps and potential need to reconfigure services.
- Establishing triggers/thresholds that activate a phased reallocation of routine comprehensive health service capacity towards LTC services.
- Establish a surveillance system that captures the number of cases and deaths (probable and confirmed) that occur in long-term care services and ensure that these are integrated with existing surveillance systems.
- Establishing a mechanism to secure and transmit up-to-date information and guidance on a regular and frequent basis to LTC providers, public health authorities and the public.
- Establishing a mechanism to plan, prioritize and support implementation of measures to protect staff and people receiving LTC from infection or spread of COVID-19.
- Establishing a team to develop, adjust and update guidelines and protocols for LTC services during COVID-19, based on the best available evidence and by consulting various WHO guidance.
- Setting up links between health and social care procurement chains to ensure a continuous and not conflicting supply during COVID-19.

### **Country examples:**



In Ireland, a National Public Health Emergency Team was established to oversee, guide and support the national response. Care home providers have to report COVID-19 outbreaks to the Health Information and Quality Authority (Pierce, Keogh & O'Shea, 2020).



In Germany, local health authorities need to be informed of suspected and confirmed cases. Teams from the Robert Koch Institute support outbreak containment in residential care settings. In the federal state of Bavaria, an Infectiology Task Force is mobilized if an infection occurs in a care home. If domiciliary care providers in Germany can no longer provide services, they have to contact the care insurance and explore alternative care provision in collaboration with health and regulatory authorities (Lorenz-Dant, 2020b).



During the COVID-19 pandemic **Austrian** regional (state) governments inform a centralized management team about their hospital and long-term care capacities (Schmidt et al., 2020).

# Policy objective 2: Mobilize additional funds for the LTC system to respond effectively to the COVID-19 pandemic.

During the COVID-19 pandemic additional and stable funding will be needed to provide additional care in the short and long term, and to keep services safe for people receiving LTC services and staff (WHO, 2020d). The amount of additional funds required will depend on how well- or under-funded existing systems are.

While governments of most Member States in the WHO European Region provide state funding for LTC services, frequently delivered by private providers, in some countries this funding usually only provides a very basic level of care which is far below the levels of care people require (Spasova et al., 2018; OECD/European Union, 2013). Hence, it is very common for necessary additions to be covered by individuals and families; for example, extra hours, private rooms, bedding and linen, hygiene products and medical equipment are paid out of pocket. Where this is not possible, quality may be reduced and the level of inequities and variability in the quality of care people receive increased (Hashiguchi & Llena-Nozal, 2020; Muir 2017).

Given the increased needs for equipment and staff, and either lower or higher occupancy rates in care homes during COVID-19, subsidies will need to be stabilized and provided equitably so that a standard level of service is being provided that meets infection prevention and control (IPC) standards and COVID-19 control measures.

In addition to securing funding to pay for the equipment to keep LTC services safe, financial remuneration for staff will need adjustment. Given the low pay, compared with other health care staff, and poor job conditions, it is very common for LTC staff to move between settings and the people they are caring for to make up the income; care staff are often on zero hours contracts. This can increase risk of exposure to COVID-19. Adequate financial compensation of staff will therefore be essential to ensure that movement is minimized and that staff do not face loss of income if they need to self-isolate.

#### **Key actions**

- Consider increasing the standard remuneration for all LTC staff to more adequately recognize their work and to minimize their movement between settings and people receiving LTC services.
- · Consider ensuring that LTC staff have sick pay.
- Consider injecting extra ring-fenced funds for LTC to cover the costs of increased staff numbers, compensate for lower occupancy rates, and pay for IPC measures (PPE, cleaning supplies, etc.).

### **Country examples:**

In Ireland a €2.5 million fund is available for community and voluntary organizations who provide frontline services, such as the delivery of meals. In addition, private and voluntary nursing homes can receive immediate temporary assistance payment to respond to a COVID-19 outbreak (Pierce, Keogh & O'Shea, 2020).



In Austria, €100 million has been allocated to support the long-term care sector. Some of this money is intended to expand residential care bed capacity for people who cannot be cared for sufficiently in their own home and to provide one-off payments of €500 to migrant care workers who have remained in the country to provide care (Schmidt et al., 2020).



In Slovenia pensioners with low pensions can apply for a one-off payment (Oven, 2020).



In the **Netherlands**, the regional Dutch long-term care offices can support LTC providers financially if they face additional costs due to COVID-19 (Kruse, Remers & Jeurissen, 2020).



In **Germany**, institutions that incur additional costs or loss of revenue due to COVID-19 can be reimbursed by the long-term care insurance. In addition, the minimum wage for care workers is going to be raised. The federal states of Bavaria and Schleswig-Holstein have announced that they will pay a one-off bonus to care workers. In addition, Bavaria financially supports catering for staff in institutional care settings (Lorenz-Dant, 2020b).



In the the United Kingdom, Scotland and Wales have raised wages and offered special one-off payments to incentivize staff (Government of Scotland, 2020b; BBC, 2020a).

## Policy objective 3: Ensure infection prevention and control standards are implemented in LTC services to prevent and safely manage COVID-19 cases

There have been particular challenges in getting PPE to LTC services across the Region. Many LTC providers (e.g. residential care homes) have not previously required large amounts of PPE so supply chains had not previously been established. It is therefore not surprising that the Region has many examples whereby LTC services were not included in early distribution of PPE, despite the particularly high need for PPE in a line of work that involves very close physical contact and therefore increased risks of spread, further exacerbated by the trend of LTC staff to work in multiple settings (International Long-Term Care Policy Network, 2020). The sector therefore requires additional support in establishing these supply chains.

Although use of PPE is the most visible control used to prevent the spread of infection, it is only one of a series of IPC measures and should not be relied on as the only prevention strategy. It is also important that staff are able to recognize symptoms and know how to manage people who have COVID-19. Training to keep up with IPC practice (WHO, 2020f) will require securing time and resources. Member states can adjust the guidance available from WHO and should review how the guidance is being applied on a regular basis (WHO, 2020d). In the absence of effective administrative and engineering controls, PPE has limited benefit, as described in the document Infection prevention and control of epidemic- and pandemic-prone acute respiratory infections in health care (WHO, 2014).

### The summary of relevant IPC controls is:

Administrative controls include ensuring resources for IPC measures, such as appropriate infrastructure, the development of clear IPC policies, facilitated access to laboratory testing, appropriate triage and placement of patients, including separate waiting areas/rooms dedicated to patients with respiratory symptoms, and adequate staff-to-patient ratios and training of staff. In the case of COVID-19, consideration should be given, wherever possible, to establishing differentiated care pathways that minimize mixing of known or suspected COVID-19 patients with other patients (e.g. through separate health facilities, wards, waiting and triage areas). In the LTC context some adjustments will be necessary (i.e. no triage areas) while still maintaining clear delineation of risk zones (Fewster, 2020).

- Environmental and engineering controls aim at reducing the spread of pathogens and the
  contamination of surfaces and inanimate objects. They include providing adequate space to
  allow social distance of at least 1 meter to be maintained between patients and health care
  workers and ensuring the availability of well-ventilated isolation rooms for patients with
  suspected or confirmed COVID-19, as well as adequate environmental cleaning and disinfection
  (WHO, 2020d).
- Training and decision supports can also be effective ways of supporting the workforce at all
  hours of the day, especially where staff are isolated as is common with staff providing services
  in people's homes, to practice according to guidelines and improved practice. Frequent and
  regular communication with families and staff will be needed so they feel safer and more
  informed.

### **Key actions**

- Ensure that everyone involved in direct delivery of care (staff and family caregivers), in care
  homes or in home care services, has access to IPC training (including rational use of PPE,
  hand hygiene, cleaning and disinfection of environments, etc.). This should be be carried out
  regardless of their role and especially for those having direct contact with older people with
  underlying health conditions.
- Ensure that the necessary IPC protocols and guidance are made available and are clearly visible in easy-to-understand formats for all staff and visitors to facilities.
- LTC facilities should have an IPC focal point to lead and coordinate IPC activities, ideally supported by an IPC team with delegated responsibilities and advised by a multidisciplinary committee.
- Increase training and decision-making supports for the health and social care workforce working in homes or in home care services to effectively manage COVID-19, including family caregivers.
- Set up 24-hour/7-day telephone, online or in-person support for staff to be able to reach out with questions and concerns when caring for older people during the COVID-19 pandemic.
- Ensure that all staff and family caregivers are given training on early recognition, isolation, care, and source control (prevention of onward spread for an infected person).
- Establish clear lines of communication to ensure this is secured on a regular and frequent basis with all LTC staff.

### **Country examples:**

In Austria, the Federal Ministry of Social Affairs, Health, Care and Consumer Protection has provided recommendations for preventive and protective measures for care workers in different settings and guidance on the use of face masks for health and social care professionals. The responsibility for the development of guidance in LTC settings, their implementation and monitoring has been given to newly established task forces (Schmidt et al., 2020).



In Italy the guidelines for nursing homes published by the Ministry of Health require providers to ensure the training of care workers (Berloto et al., 2020).



In the **Netherlands** the government became the centralized purchaser for protective equipment. Distribution is responsive to risk, which means that only LTC staff at risk will be provided with PPE (Kruse, Remers & Jeurissen, 2020).



In **Germany**, the Federal Ministry of Health as well as a number of federal states have become involved in the procurement of PPE (Lorenz-Dant, 2020b).



In **Ireland**, the performance of a risk assessment to ensure that facilities had adequate supplies, including PPE, has been recommended (Pierce, Keogh & O'Shea, 2020).



In Slovenia all care settings have prepared pandemic plans (Oven, 2020).

## Policy objective 4: Implement safety measures that recognize the mutual benefits of the safety of people receiving and providing LTC services

The safety of those who use care services is inextricably linked to staff safety. Beyond the issues around IPC addressed in Policy objective 3, approaches have varied due to difficulties in some countries with managing shortages in testing capacity. Residents in care homes are particularly vulnerable as many people at high risk live in close spaces (often sharing rooms/community spaces) as care homes have not always been originally designed to accommodate infection prevention and control measures (WHO, 2017a). Where care home are not conducive to effective IPC, management facilities will need to be reorganized, re-zoned or alternatives will need to be considered and where they cannot be implemented to ensure national recommendations, including physical distancing measures, will need to be reassessed after the acute phase of the COVID-19 pandemic.

While measures restricting visitors into care homes, screening of staff, etc. have been adopted in most countries, it is important to recognize that these measures alone are not effective and a bundled approach is necessary. Furthermore, bans on visitors can have negative impacts on care home residents, and it is therefore important to look at ways of making visiting safer rather than keeping blanket bans active for too long.

The response to COVID-19 in LTC settings is based on early recognition, isolation, care, and source control (prevention of onward spread for an infected person).

WHO has issued an interim guidance aimed at preventing the COVID-19 virus from entering facilities, preventing COVID-19 from spreading within facilities, and preventing COVID-19 from spreading to outside facilities (WHO, 2020d).

- Make available guidance and training for all LTC service staff and families on the necessary isolation and protection measures for those sick with COVID-19 or suspected of having COVID-19.
- Make available guidance and training for all LTC service staff and families on the necessary measures for those who are not sick but who are living in LTC facilities and LTC services.
- Make available guidance on thresholds as to when and how to phase in/out isolation of residents.
- · Consider threshold points and guidance on when and how to restrict visitors to care homes.

- Consider developing and circulating standard operating procedures (SOPs) that give direction on how and when to rapidly isolate people receiving LTC services, using the most up-to-date COVID-19 guidance.
- Implement extended IPC precautions for people discharged from hospital.
- Consider making guidance available on how to divide nursing homes into isolation zones for suspected and confirmed COVID-19. In some facilities the physical layout may mean that this is not feasible, or there may not be enough capacity, in which case it is important to consider measures such as moving residents who are suspected cases for COVID-19 (either because of symptoms, contact with positive cases), or confirmed through testing, to alternative quarantine centres.
- Provide additional support, financial, human and material resources to LTC services to ensure LTC services can implement these measures.
- Translate any SOPs strategies into clear referral systems that are made available to all staff delivering LTC services.



In the Netherlands, the Dutch Health and Youth Inspectorate assesses how LTC providers manage the situation in their facilities. This includes the availability of PPE and quality and safety of care (Kruse, Remers & Jeurissen, 2020).



In Ireland, a Regulatory Assessment Framework published by the Health Information and Quality authority aims to support centres for older people in preparing for a COVID-19 outbreak. The self-assessment will be followed up by an on-site assessment (Pierce, Keogh & O'Shea, 2020). In addition, the Health Service Executive will provide expert advice and training. Where necessary, the Health Service Executive can support staff with alternative accommodation and transport. Each nursing homes will identify a person as a COVID-19 lead. National and regional outbreak teams have been set up to oversee, prevent and tackle COVID-19 clusters in residential LTC settings. A new Infection Prevention and Control Hub offers residential LTC settings guidance outbreak preparation and management, information on infection prevention and control, support with applying national advice in specific settings and responds to staff questions regarding infection prevention and control. There are also tele-mentoring interventions and webinars to support nursing homes. The Health Service Executive has also provided guidance for domiciliary care workers. In addition, the national membership organization of home care providers has developed a COVID-19-specific National Action Plan (Pierce, Keogh & O'Shea, 2020).



In Germany, the Robert Koch Institute has developed recommendations for care workers in different settings, including recommendations for domiciliary care workers. Recommendations on isolation and cohorting have been implemented across many federal states and rehabilitation hospitals, and other facilities have been cleared so that people could be moved there temporarily when on-site isolation is not possible. In the federal state of Bavaria a named commissioner for the pandemic should be appointed in each residential care setting (Lorenz-Dant, 2020b).

### Policy objective 5: Prioritize testing, tracing and monitoring the spread of COVID-19 among people receiving and providing LTC services

Growing evidence of asymptomatic and pre-symptomatic transmission in care homes highlights the importance of regular prospective surveillance for COVID-19 among residents, visitors and staff (Arons et al., 2020). Geriatricians are also raising concerns that, among LTC home residents, the symptoms of COVID-19 may not be the typical cough and fever that is covered in the guidance documents for care homes in many countries, but that a range of other symptoms (delirium – hypo and hyperactive, diarrhoea, lethargy, falls and reduced appetite) are more frequent among care home residents with COVID-19 (British Geriatric Society, 2020a).

There is evidence that SARS-CoV-2 shedding is highest early in the illness (Zou et al., 2020). The potential for viral shedding from staff members with COVID-19 infection during either the presymptomatic or the mildly symptomatic phase of the illness reinforces current recommendations for expanded symptom screening for health care personnel in LTC facilities (WHO, 2020d).

Early identification, isolation and care of COVID-19 cases is essential to limiting the spread of the disease in the LTC facilities (WHO, 2020d; CDC, 2020). Knowing the scale of the problem helps prioritize resource allocations (in terms of which providers, which professionals and which people need more attention) (WHO, 2020b); however, currently, testing appears to be imperfect in most countries for affected older people in LTC facilities and in the staff (Comas-Herrera et al., 2020). Due to the high variability in regional policies on testing, the number of positive cases is understood to be much higher than the number of cases being reported (Berloto et al., 2020; Laurent, 2020).

- Implement prospective surveillance for COVID-19 among residents, visitors and staff.
- Ensure facilities providing LTC services establish isolation and quarantine areas that are appropriate in size for the number of residents.
- Confirmed cases should be rapidly relocated to isolation areas to avoid crosscontamination with other residents and staff.
- Ensure that residents returning from hospitalization, or new residents to facilities, are placed separately in the isolation area for 14 days.
- Report COVID-19 cases occurring among people receiving care in LTC facilities, care homes or home care to health authorities.
- Ensure contact tracing and isolation based on contact with confirmed cases.
- Trace any clusters of infections or deaths of people in LTC facilities and care homes or in those receiving home care services.
- A mechanism should be set up to ensure these numbers are reported and analysed at least once a week by governments.



In Austria the government plans to test people living and working in care homes nationwide and to increase testing for hospitalized people in need of LTC to facilitate their discharge to the care setting (Schmidt et al., 2020).



In Ireland, people receiving and providing care in nursing homes are included as a priority group for testing. In addition, health checks are recommended for people receiving and providing care. Care workers in nursing homes will be screened for symptoms twice a day (Pierce, Keogh & O'Shea, 2020).



In the Netherlands, symptomatic care workers can be tested (Kruse, Remers & Jeurissen, 2020).



In Slovenia, mobile medical teams undertake testing in nursing homes (Oven, 2020).



In Germany the rules of testing vary slightly between federal states but most states require testing of all people receiving and providing care in contact with a confirmed COVID-19 case. In some federal states all residents and staff are required to be tested if a COVID-19 case is confirmed. Germany prioritizes contact tracing in residential care settings. In addition, the Robert Koch Institute recommends daily clinical monitoring of staff and residents and testing of at-risk populations at a low threshold (Lorenz-Dant, 2020b).

## Policy objective 6: Identify and mobilize surge capacity to secure staff and resources for delivery of appropriate LTC services during the COVID-19 pandemic

As measures are pursued to test, isolate and increase existing funding and capacity for preventing and managing the pandemic, the issue however is one of mobilizing more human resources and space. More capacity, not less, will be needed to deliver LTC services as contact points will need to be minimized.

Additional human resources and space (surge capacity) will be needed both in hospitals to manage older people with dignity and respect but also in LTC services. Deploying additional health care staff to LTC systems has provided major relief and arguably increased capacity to prevent and manage the virus. As isolation requirements and plans are identified, more space will also be needed.

Ensuring LTC services and palliative care homes have adequate supplies of medicines and equipment is clearly vital for the response, and given the different procurement chains, it may be necessary for the health sector to coordinate and step in to help with supply. There are some examples where governments have stepped in with army personnel and fire brigades to help alleviate the pressure on LTC staff and resources.

### **Key actions**

- Establish rosters and secure staff from health systems who can be repurposed to support staff in LTC settings.
- Estimate surge capacity needed to support LTC services in coordination with the focal point on LTC.

- · Cooperate with the health sector to identify the health workforce available for LTC services.
- Secure and reorganize staff in both hospitals and LTC services to support accelerated discharge and admission to support the creation of additional surge capacity for COVID-19 patients in hospitals, while keeping people receiving LTC services and staff safe.
- Recruit additional staff look to recruit retirees, students from health and long-term care training programmes, volunteers, people whose visas may place restrictions on them, and those who have left the sector.
- Allowing staff with restricted work visas to work more hours, and accelerate reregistration for those whose qualifications/registration may have lapsed.
- Address contractual and related issues and put in place policies that explain measures to keep staff safe but able to work in a flexible manner and move from health care services into LTC services.
- Where possible, reduce care home occupancy to facilitate management of potential outbreaks, or increase designated spaces in the community and hospitals to manage different stages of virus transmission.
- Consider short-term transfer of residents to alternative accommodation.

#### **Country examples:**



In Austria staffing and licensing regulations for care workers have been lowered substantially during the COVID-19 pandemic. This enables people who have done national service (mostly those who opted for civilian duties) to provide basic care. The government has the ability of enforce their employment as care workers. In addition, people undertaking training in relevant areas and interested unemployed people can also step in (Schmidt et al., 2020).



In the **Netherlands**, nursing homes can recruit care workers more widely (e.g. medical students) (Kruse, Remers & Jeurissen, 2020).



In Ireland, Nursing Homes Ireland set up a recruitment campaign for nursing homes (private and voluntary). There has also been an agreement that enables the Health Services Executive (HSE) to redeploy HSE staff to private nursing homes on a voluntary basis (Pierce, Keogh & O'Shea, 2020).



In Slovenia, medical teams can be deployed to residential care setting if the regular staff becomes exhausted or overwhelmed (Oven, 2020).



In Germany, residential care setting can deviate from some staffing rules and operational frameworks. Three federal states (Bavaria, Bremen and Rhineland-Palatinate) have created online registers where people with relevant qualifications but not currently practicing in the LTC workforce can register. In Bavaria, these volunteers can be freed from other employment and continue to receive their normal incomes (Lorenz-Dant, 2020b).

### Policy objective 7: Scale-up support for family caregivers during the COVID-19 pandemic

LTC systems are characterized by a high reliance on family caregivers, many of which are themselves vulnerable (Colombo et al., 2011). The physical and mental implications on family caregivers have been well documented (Rodrigues, Huber & Lamura, 2012).

During COVID-19, as many day centres and respite services are closed, many carers have been given extra responsibilities, their support structures have disappeared and many have been left to fend for themselves. Women between the ages of 65–75, and men over 80 years are disproportionately affected in this (Wenham, Smith & Morgan, 2020). In some cases family caregivers can be very young. Understanding how these family caregivers experience their situation during the pandemic will be important (Carers UK, 2020a).

Despite playing a major role in the provision of LTC services, family caregivers were already rather neglected before the COVID-19 response (Brimblecombe et al., 2018). It will therefore be necessary to scale-up support for family caregivers. Furthermore, little evidence of additional financial/practical support in the context of COVID-19 has been recorded across the Region (OECD, 2019b; Carers UK, 2020b).

Important measures include providing information and training on how to care for their family member, with regards to IPC and any new technologies, medicines and equipment that are being used. Guidance and advice for these family caregivers who themselves may need to self-isolate is equally important (WHO, 2020c). Helplines can be helpful not only for information but for psychosocial support as an increased risk in violence and abuse has already been noted during this pandemic; this is something that family caregivers are particularly vulnerable to (WHO, 2020f).

#### **Key actions**

- Provide information, support and, if possible, respite care to caregivers, particularly those caring for older people with dementia, including information on how to manage increased care giving responsibilities and stress.
- · Consider rolling out an assessment to monitor family caregiver needs.
- Develop information and training for family caregivers to keep them and the person receiving care safe.
- · Develop clear guidance for family caregivers on when and how to self-isolate.
- Increase vigilance and monitoring of domestic violence towards family caregivers.
- · Provide increased access to psychological support to family caregivers.
- Provide increased access to equipment and medications.
- · Increase financial support for family caregivers.

### **Country examples:**



In Austria, telephone hotlines providing psychological counselling; online support networks as well as guidance and resources are available for family carers. The Austrian Red Cross offers a dedicated online course for family carers.



In Scotland (UK), as part of the emergency coronavirus legislation, the Scottish Government has proposed an additional £19.2 million investment in Carer's Allowance Supplement to recognize the additional pressure that carers are under as a result of the pandemic. This means that in June around 83 000 eligible carers will get an extra £230.10 through a special one-off Coronavirus Carer's Allowance Supplement. They will not need to do anything to get this extra payment as it will be paid automatically to people in receipt of the existing Carer's Allowance. (Government of Scotland, 2020a).



In Ireland, carers in receipt of the meanstested Carers Allowance continue to receive this financial support. Family carers who have lost their job qualify additionally for the Pandemic Unemployment Payment of €350. The Irish Life Insurance Company donated €350 000 to Family Carers Ireland. The organization has distributed information and advice to support family carers (Pierce, Keogh & O'Shea, 2020).



Family carers in the **Netherlands** should soon be able to qualify for symptomatic testing. In addition, guidelines on hygiene standards and for carers supporting a person developing COVID-19 symptoms have been issued (Kruse, Remers & Jeurissen, 2020).



In Germany, people with care needs in receipt of in-kind support, such as day care, that has become unavailable during the COVID-19 pandemic can be reimbursed (up to a limit) for replacement support. In addition, people with care needs are entitled for financial support (€125 per month) to reimburse recognized sources of support. In some federal states the barriers to becoming a recognized source of support have been lowered. In addition, existing legislation allows family carers to take leave to provide and/or organize replacement care. Family carers can also reduce employment for a certain period of time to provide care. An interest-free loan can be accessed to support the loss of income (Lorenz-Dant, 2020b).

# Policy objective 8: Coordinate between services to ensure the continuum and continuity of LTC services during the COVID-19 pandemic

Several countries in the Region have issued guidelines preventing access to hospital care for older people. Such measures, however, are not recommended where basic clinical standards of care are not provided in by LTC services. Adequate and appropriate access to health care services needs to be adhered to both in terms of care home residents being transferred to hospital when appropriate, but also the provision of services in their homes and by primary care. In the context of an acute infection, such as COVID-19, saturation monitoring and early oxygen supplementation by mask or nasal prongs once oxygen is below 95% is recommended (WHO, 2020h). If LTC services and facilities are not able to provide this to dyspnoic patient, then the patient should be offered a placement where such treatment can be provided. Neglecting to do so is a matter of denying these individuals access to care (WHO, 2020h). Examples of older people being denied care (ie. counselling, access to oxygen, saturation monitoring or access to hospitals or critical care) on the basis of their chronological age, their vulnerability or displaced notions of utility are concerning and are not recommended.

Guidance available for maintaining essential health services has been provided by WHO (2020f). As countries try to maintain the continuum and continuity of LTC services, increased scrutiny and attention will need to be devoted to the coordination between the health system and the LTC system. As attention for maintaining health services during COVID-19 turns towards different platforms or modalities of care (WHO, 2020e; WHO 2020i) and new or alternative escalation of care strategies are considered for hospitals (Bennold, 2020), special attention will be needed in terms of how older people receiving LTC services react and adjust to these changes and to ensure that these strategies are appropriate. While technologies can be sometimes used to engage with older people, these technologies are often inappropriate for older people.

People with care needs (especially some groups, such as people with dementia) build relationships with their carers. It is difficult for them to adapt to other people or to carers wearing protective equipment. People in care homes often benefit from routines (including activities) and these have now been disrupted. It is therefore important to emphasize the fragile balance that needs to be considered between keeping older people safe with regard to COVID-19 and also safe from neglect and isolation, given emerging evidence (Diamantis et al., 2020).

Hospitalization can be highly stressful (especially for people with a cognitive impairment). Sudden or unplanned discharge from hospitals are often disruptive for older people, but during COVID-19 they can be dangerous, given that some people may still have the virus and be infectious to others they meet in the community (WHO, 2020c) or encounter in LTC facilities (Lorenz-Dant, 2020a). Focusing efforts on how to avoid admissions from LTC facilities or homes to hospitals with strong rapid response teams that can visit older people in their homes or in facilities will need consideration, and it will be necessary to ensure that people are being transferred to hospitals only when appropriate and, when appropriate, are given access to health care services within LTC settings.

### **Key actions**

- Establish clear criteria for LTC services on when and how people living in LTC facilities can move to and from hospitals to protect both staff and other residents.
- Consider developing clear protocols with regard to escalation to primary and secondary care for both COVID-19 and non-covid-19 symptoms.
- Optimize and adjust current delivery platforms and develop alternative delivery platforms for LTC services in line with older people's needs.
- Establish rapid response teams with geriatric training to reduce avoidable hospitalizations.
- Consider appropriate tele-health and virtual technologies for consultations, in consultation with older people, and provide any supports necessary to use this technology effectively.

### **Country examples:**



In the **Netherlands** general practitioners (GPs) have been asked to monitor people who are housebound and frail and to take on the case-manager role if they develop COVID-19 symptoms (Kruse, Remers & Jeurissen, 2020). Health residents in Slovenia, where possible, will be moved to other facilities if a COVID-19 case emerges in a care home (Oven, 2020).



In Germany, the National Association of Statutory Health Insurance Funds enables reimbursement of replacement support if usual care cannot be provided. The Robert Koch Institute has issued recommendations for the discharge of patients from hospitals to different care settings. Some federal states have implemented legislation, such as required testing before transferring residents between care settings; other federal states have created capacity in different care settings, such as rehabilitation hospitals (Lorenz-Dant, 2020b).

# Policy objective 9: Secure access to dignified palliative care services during the COVID-19 pandemic

Providing access to quality care also includes access to palliative care where this has been requested by an individual in an informed manner and once all treatment measures have been considered. Under no circumstances is it appropriate to justify palliative care without proper counselling. Nor should palliative care plans, advanced directives or do-not-resuscitate directives be left unreviewed with individual and their families in the new COVID-19 context, without clarifying that their wishes are to pursue palliative care despite COVID-19. Palliative care plans and advanced directives on end of life may have shifted in some cases in the COVID-19 context and will therefore need to be revisited; the pandemic has placed additional pressure on palliative care which will need to be addressed.

Further, for those who request continuing with palliative care, this care will need to be provided in a safe and secure manner. Clinical management specific to COVID-19, including the provision of oxygen, should be considered (WHO, 2020h). Palliative care is needed for people in facilities but also for people in their own homes. Many people receiving palliative care receive it at home and, when given a choice, most people wish to die at home which makes palliative care an essential service that needs to be integrated and maintained (WHO, 2018a).

Barriers to providing quality palliative and end-of-life care include lack of IPC standards, access to palliative care medication and inconsistent financial measures to support palliative care (Bauer, Dixon & Comas-Herera, 2020).

Finally, all people dying of COVID-19 should have the right to die with dignity and to have access to palliative care if all other measures have been taken to provide quality care, including oxygen therapy. No person in need of palliative care, including end-of-life care, should be abandoned or neglected. This will require palliative care capacities to be increased in hospital settings and will involve staff who are not familiar with palliative care methods.

- Ensure all palliative care plans and advanced directives are revisited in the context of COVID-19.
- Ensure national and regional policies, programmes and guidelines to support the provision of palliative care in care homes are revisited in the context of COVID-19.

- Incorporate a palliative care training curriculum and core competencies for staff who are not already familiar with palliative care and who may need to have these competencies.
- Ensure that older people receiving palliative and end-of-life care and their loved ones continue to receive psychological and spiritual support.
- Include palliative care data in care homes as a part of national minimum data sets and reporting.
- Ensure quality standards are in place and staff are trained to discuss advanced care planning based on informed, inclusive and autonomous decisions.



The national association for palliative care in Austria has issued a position paper on palliative care during the COVID-19 pandemic and has provided guidance on ensuring access to palliative care who will not receive the intensive care that normally is provided. The association also published guidelines for family caregivers and LTC workers. Furthermore, multidisciplinary guidance provided by the government is available to support people with COVID-19 who are reaching end of life. There are also clinical guidelines and resources on how to facilitate social support and on bereavement for family carers and care workers supporting a person who reaches the end of life during the COVID-19 pandemic (Schmidt et al., 2020).



In Germany, people at the end-of-life living in residential care settings can receive visitors. In addition, guidelines from the federal state of Baden-Württemberg have been produced on advance directives in the context of COVID-19 (Lorenz-Dant, 2020b).



In Ireland, a section on pastoral care, care of the dying and those recently deceased has been added to interim guidance (Pierce, Keogh & O'Shea, 2020).

## Policy objective 10: Prioritize the emotional well-being of people receiving and providing LTC services throughout and after the COVID-19 pandemic

Staff well-being is a major concern during the COVID-19 pandemic and reduced staff well-being may be attributed to higher rates of infection and burn-out. Various resources are being developed to support health workers. As resources are developed, it will be important that LTC staff have parity with health service workers in terms of the support available to them. Similarly extra measures will need to be taken to support the high number of migrant workers that make up this sector (Erizanu, 2020).

The Inter-Agency Standing Committee has described the potential mental health and psychosocial supports (MHPSS) to be delivered at four levels (IASC, 2020): specialized one-to-one counselling; non-specialized counselling, but delivered one-to-one by health professionals or trained community members (WHO, 2011); strengthening family and community supports; and basic services and social security. Health systems can roll out measures on the first two levels by ensuring these resources are available, but can also work with other ministries to establish the support needed at the last two levels.

In terms of people receiving care it has already been made clear that many people receiving LTC services benefit enormously from interactions with staff, their caregivers and families. Social participation,

meaningful activity and engagement and social contact is important to the well-being of older people. These interactions also decrease the rate of medical errors, and hospitalizations, so protecting the continuity of these relationships are a matter of safety for older people.

In a COVID-19 context that promotes physical distancing, older people in isolation and especially those with cognitive decline/dementia may become more anxious, angry, stressed, agitated, withdrawn and overly suspicious during the outbreak and while in quarantine (Social Care Institute for Excellence, 2012; IASC, 2020; NICE 2015; Wang et al., 2020). In addition, emerging evidence is also showing a rise of abuse towards older people. Before the pandemic, it was estimated that 16% of older adults over 60 were affected by some form of abuse (Yon et al., 2017; 2019). That number was even higher for atrisk individuals, including people with physical or mental disabilities and people living in LTC facilities (Storey, 2020). Since the pandemic began, it is believed that abuse towards older people has risen as much as tenfold (CTV, 2020). This has occurred in the community, in institutions such as residential and nursing care facilities for older people, and online, with a surge in scams directed at older people. Lockdown and "stay-at-home" orders, likely to last longer for older people, are fuelling precisely those factors which put older people at risk of violence (Storey, 2020): even greater social isolation, more mental health problems, increased dependency on carers, more alcohol and substance abuse, and increased financial difficulties. Ageism, pervasive before the pandemic and a risk factor for violence against older people, has become worse during this pandemic which disproportionately affects older people (Han & Mosqueda, 2020) and gender inequalities have been compounded increasing risks of gender-based violence against older women (WHO, 2020g). The impact of the pandemic on institutions for older people, leading to staff reductions due to illness and suspension of family visits, is increasing the isolation of residents and the already high risk of violence (Gardner, States & Bagley, 2020). It is important for decision-makers therefore to take an active role in monitoring and preventing this violence. Equally important is the provision of resources to families to understand what constitutes abuse of older people and what the signs of it are.

- Establish a intersectoral working group to monitor LTC staff stress and burnout, assess and implement strategies to provide MHPSS to staff delivering LTC.
- · Establish a dedicated hotline for psychological support for anyone who requests it.
- Scale-up access and resources for migrant live-in care workers.
- Consider introducing psychological first aid training for volunteers and community members
  to support staff in high stress areas, using digital and other platforms. Consider child care and
  other care support options for health workers; for example, when schools close due to spatial/
  social distancing measures, or for health workers with caring commitments for older relatives.
- Increase recruitment of retirees and volunteers to help with providing social interaction for isolated residents.
- Create awareness of increased risk of violence against LTC staff and older people in the public and provide information via radio, TV, print media and the Internet on how victims can seek help and receive support safely.

- Support the monitoring of violence towards older people using short-item elder abuse screening tools; facilitating residents' contact with family and friends by phone, the Internet or via written messages if access is restricted; review staffing procedures (e.g. flexible schedules, work breaks) to better manage the burden of care; and seek to reduce the use of physical restraints.
- Ensure mental and emotional support is available from mental health professionals and family caregiver networks, including families using digital media when required.



In Austria an organization support people with mild dementia through telephone counselling, group calls and video encounters. Counselling services for migrant care workers are available through the Chamber of Commerce. In addition, online support networks have developed (Schmidt et al., 2020).



In Ireland, information of activities that could be offered to people living in residential care settings and on ways to maintain contact with families has been provided to mitigate the impact on visiting restrictions. In addition, the national initiative "Comfort Words" is encouraging children to write to people living in nursing homes. For people living in the community, the volunteer based initiative "Community Call" support vulnerable people with collection and delivery of groceries, communication or meal deliveries. A telephone helpline has also been launched (Pierce, Keogh & O'Shea, 2020).



In Slovenia, it has been announced that a psychosocial assistance network will be started to support care home staff (Oven, 2020).

### **Definitions**

Long-term care services. The activities undertaken by others to ensure that people with a significant ongoing loss of intrinsic capacity can maintain a level of functional ability consistent with their basic rights, fundamental freedoms and human dignity (WHO, 2015). Throughout the document, the use of the term long-term care services necessarily covers both community-based care and residential and nursing homes (or other group living facilities), unless otherwise specified.

Long-term care systems. National systems that ensure integrated LTC that is appropriate, affordable, accessible and upholds the rights of older people and caregivers alike. Depending on the national context, funding and care may be provided by some combination of families, civil society, the private sector and/or the public sector. Governments do not need to do everything but should take overall responsibility for ensuring the system's functioning (WHO, 2015).

Family caregiver. This document uses the family caregiver to refer to someone providing unpaid care to a family member, friend neighbour or volunteer (WHO, 2015). Unpaid care work is defined as an individual's activity to provide what is necessary for the health, wellbeing and maintenance and protection of someone or something that involves mental or physical effort, is costly in terms of time resources and is not remunerated (WHO, 2018b).

### **Key WHO documents**

#### COVID-19

WHO (2020). Infection prevention and control for long-term care facilities in the context of COVID-19. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/publications-detail/infection-prevention-and-control-for-long-term-care-facilities-in-the-context-of-covid-19, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020). Home care for patients with COVID-19 presenting with mild symptoms and management of their contacts. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/publications-detail/infection-prevention-and-control-for-long-term-care-facilities-in-the-context-of-covid-19, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020). Gender and COVID-19. Advocacy brief, 14 May 2020. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/332080/WHO-2019-nCoV-Advocacy\_brief-Gender-2020.1-eng.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020). Clinical management of severe acute respiratory infection (SARI) when COVID-19 disease is suspected. Interim guidance, 13 March 2020. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/clinical-management-of-novel-cov.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020). Contact tracing in the context of COVID-19. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/publications-detail/contact-tracing-in-the-context-of-covid-19, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020). Advice on the use of masks in the context of COVID-19. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/publications-detail/advice-on-the-use-of-masks-in-the-community-during-home-care-and-in-healthcare-settings-in-the-context-of-the-novel-coronavirus-(2019-ncov)-outbreak, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020). Mental health and psychosocial considerations during the COVID-19 outbreak. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/mental-health-considerations.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020). Coronavirus disease (COVID-19) outbreak: rights, roles and responsibilities of health workers, including key considerations for occupational safety and health. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/publications-detail/coronavirus-disease-(covid-19)-outbreak-rights-roles-and-responsibilities-of-health-workers-including-key-considerations-for-occupational-safety-and-health, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020). Coronavirus disease (COVID-19) technical guidance: Maintaining essential health services and systems. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/technical-guidance/maintaining-essential-health-services-and-systems, accessed 15 May 2020).

#### Ageing

WHO (2012). Strategy and action plan for healthy ageing in Europe, 2012–2020. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe. (http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/Life-stages/healthy-ageing/publications/2012/strategy-and-action-plan-for-healthy-ageing-in-europe, 20122020, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2015). World report on ageing and health. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/ageing/events/world-report-2015-launch/en/, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2016). Creating age-friendly environments in Europe: A tool for local policy-makers and planners. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe. (http://www.euro.who.int/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0018/333702/AFEE-tool.pdf?ua=1, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2017). Age-friendly environments in Europe: A handbook of domains for policy action. Copenhagen: WHO

Regional Office for Europe. (http://www.euro.who.int/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0011/359543/AFEE-handbook. PDF?ua=1, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2017). WHO guidelines on integrated care for older people (ICOPE). Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/ageing/publications/guidelines-icope/en/, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2017). Global strategy and action plan on ageing and health. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/ageing/WHO-GSAP-2017.pdf?ua=1, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2018). Age-friendly environments in Europe: Indicators, monitoring and assessment. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe. (http://www.euro.who.int/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0003/377481/afee-indicators-monitoring-eng.pdf?ua=1, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2018). Integrating palliative care and symptom relief into primary health care: A WHO guide for planners, implementers and managers. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/publications-detail/integrating-palliative-care-and-symptom-relief-into-primary-health-care, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2019). Integrated care for older people (ICOPE) implementation framework: guidance for systems and services. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/ageing/publications/icope-framework/en/, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2019). Integrated care for older people (ICOPE): Guidance for person-centred assessment and pathways in primary care. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/ageing/publications/icope-handbook/en/, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2019). Country assessment framework for the integrated delivery of long-term care. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe. (http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/Life-stages/healthy-ageing/publications/2019/country-assessment-framework-for-the-integrated-delivery-of-long-term-care-2019, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020). Full final proposal for the Decade of Healthy Ageing (2020–2030). Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/ageing/decade-of-healthy-ageing, accessed 15 May 2020).

### References

AGE Platform for Europe (2020). COVID-19: Older persons' rights must be equally protected during the pandemic. Coronavirus COVID-19 (https://www.age-platform.eu/policy-work/news/covid-19-older-persons%E2%80%99-rights-must-be-equally-protected-during-pandemic, accessed 15 May 2020).

Alzheimer Europe (2020). Alzheimer Europe recommendations on promoting the wellbeing of people with dementia and carers during the COVID-19 pandemic. Luxembourg: Alzheimer Europe. (https://www.alzheimer-europe.org/Policy/Our-opinion-on/Wellbeing-of-people-with-dementia-during-COVID-19-pandemic, accessed 15 May 2020).

Arons M, Hatfield KM, Reddy, SC, Kimball A, James A, Jacobs JR et al. (2020). Presymptomatic SARS-CoV-2 infections and transmission in a skilled nursing facility. New Engl J Med. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2008457. (https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMoa2008457?query=featured\_coronavirus, accessed 15 May 2020).

Bauer A, Dixon J, Comas-Herera A (2020, May 1). End-of-life support for people in care homes in the context of COVID-19: international report. LTC-COVID/International Long-Term Care Policy Network. (https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Palliative-care-in-care-homes-and-COVID-1-May-2020.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

BBC (2020a). Coronavirus in Wales: Social care workers to get £500 bonus. 1 May, BBC News. (https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-wales-52502325, accessed 15 May 2020).

Bennold K (2020). A German exception? Why the country's coronavirus death rate is low. 4 April, New York Times (https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/04/world/europe/germany-coronavirus-death-rate.html?smid=fb-share, accessed 15 May 2020).

Berloto S, Notarnicola E, Perobelli E, Rotolo A (2020). Italy and the COVID-19 long-term care situation. LTC-COVID/International Long Term Care Policy Network. (https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/LTC-COVID19-situation-in-Italy-30-April-2020.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

Brimblecombe N, Fernandez J-L, Knapp M, Rehill A, Wittenberg R (2018). Unpaid care in England: Future patterns and potential support strategies. London: London School of Economics. (http://www.lse.ac.uk/cpec/assets/documents/Economics-of-caring-2018.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

British Geriatric Society (2020a). Atypical Covid-19 presentations in older people – the need for continued vigilance. 14 April, British Geriatric Society Blog. (https://www.bgs.org.uk/blog/atypical-covid-19-presentations-in-older-people-%E2%80%93-the-need-for-continued-vigilance, accessed 15 May 2020).

Carers UK (2020a). Caring behind closed doors: Forgotten families in the coronavirus outbreak, April 2020. London: Carers UK. (https://www.carersuk.org/images/News\_and\_campaigns/Behind\_Closed\_Doors\_2020/Caring\_behind\_closed\_doors\_April20\_pages\_web\_final.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

Carers UK (2020b). Coronavirus guidance, 12 May. London: Carers UK. (https://www.carersuk.org/help-and-advice/coronavirus-covid-19/coronavirus-covid-19, accessed 15 May 2020).

CDC (2020). Interim additional guidance for infection prevention and control for patients with suspected or confirmed COVID-19 in nursing homes. In: Coronavirus Disease 2019 [website]. Atlanta: Centre for Disease Control. (https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/long-term-care.html?CDC\_AA\_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-ncov%2Fhealthcare-facilities%2Fprevent-spread-in-long-term-care-facilities.html, accessed 15 May 2020).

Christensen K, Hussein S, Ismail M (2016). Migrants' decision-process shaping work destination choice: the case of long-term care work in the United Kingdom and Norway. Eur J Ageing. 14(3):219-23. (https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10433-016-0405-0, accessed 15 May 2020).

Colombo F, Llena-Nozal A, Mercier J, Tjadens F (2011). Help wanted? Providing and paying for long-term care. Paris: OECD Publishing.

Comas-Herrera A, Zalakain J, Litwin C, Hsu A, Lane N, Fernandez J-L (2020). Mortality associated with COVID-19 outbreaks in care homes: early international evidence. LTC-COVID/International Long Term Care Policy Network. (https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Mortality-associated-with-COVID-3-May-final-5.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

Coste S, Ces S (2019). Mapping long-term care quality assurance practices in the EU Summary Report. Brussels: European Commission.

CTV (2020). Tenfold increase in elder abuse during COVID-19 pandemic, advocates say. 14 April, CTV News (https://bc.ctvnews.ca/tenfold-increase-in-elder-abuse-during-covid-19-pandemic-advocates-say-1.4896176, accessed 15 May 2020).

Diamantis S, Coralie N, Vignier N, Gallien S (2020). SARS-Cov-2 related deaths in French long-term care facilities. J Am Med Dir Assoc.S1525-8610(20)30354-6 (https://www.jamda.com/article/S1525-8610(20)30354-6/pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

Erizanu P (2020). Stranded or shunned: Europe's migrant workers caught in no-man's land. 16 April, The Guardian. (https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/16/stranded-or-shunned-europes-migrant-workers-caught-in-no-mans-land, accessed 15 May 2020).

Fewster E (2020). Resource: Care homes strategy for infection prevention control of COVID-19 based on clear delineation of risk zones (update). LTC-COVID/International Long-Term Care Policy Network. (https://ltccovid.org/2020/05/01/resource-care-homes-strategy-for-infection-prevention-control-of-covid-19-based-on-clear-delineation-of-risk-zones-update/, accessed 15 May 2020).

Gardner W, States D, Bagley N (2020). The coronavirus and the risks to the elderly in long-term care. J Aging Soc Policy. Apr 3:1-6. doi: 10.1080/08959420.2020.1750543. Online ahead of print.

Government of Scotland (2020a). Extra payment for unpaid carers, 6 May. In: News [website]. (https://news.gov. scot/news/extra-payment-for-unpaid-carers, accessed 15 May 2020).

Government of Scotland (2020b). Pay rise for social care staff, 12 April. In: News [website]. (https://www.gov.scot/news/pay-rise-for-social-care-staff/, accessed 15 May 2020).

Han S, Mosqueda L (2020). Elder abuse in the COVID-19 era. J Am Geriatr Soc Apr 20. doi: 10.1111/jgs.16496. Online ahead of print.

Hashiguchi T, Llena-Nozal A (2020). The effectiveness of social protection for long-term care in old age: is social protection. OECD Health Working Papers. Paris: OECD. (https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/docserver/2592f06e-en.pdf?expires=1588850530&id=id&accname=guest&checksum=F040925481929783523C7820A8504299, accessed 15 May 2020).

IASC (2020). Interim briefing notes: Addressing mental health and psychosocial aspects of COVID-19 outbreak. Geneva: Inter-Agency Standing Committee. (https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/system/files/2020-03/IASC%20Interim%20Briefing%20Note%20on%20COVID-19%20Outbreak%20Readiness%20and%20Response%20 Operations%20-%20MHPSS\_0.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

International Long Term Care Policy Network (2020). Country reports [website]. LTC-COVID/International Long Term Care Policy Network. (https://ltccovid.org/country-reports-on-covid-19-and-long-term-care/, accessed 18 April 2020).

Kim H (2020). The impact of COVID-19 on long-term care in South Korea and measures to address it. LTC-COVID/International Long Term Care Policy Network. (https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/The-Long-Term-Care-COVID19-situation-in-South-Korea-27-April-2020.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

King D, Zigante V (2020). Quality assurance practices in long-term care in Europe. Emerging evidence on care market management. Brussels: Publications Office of the European Union. (https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/bd0899c2-3293-11ea-ba6e-01aa75ed71a1/language-en/format-PDF, accessed 15 May 2020).

Kruse F, Remers T, Jeurissen P (2020). The impact of COVID-19 on long-term care in the Netherlands. LTC-COVID/International Long Term Care Policy Network. (https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/COVID19-Long-Term-Care-situation-in-the-Netherlands-26-April-2020.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

Lamura G, Chiatti C, Barbabella F, Di Rosa M (2013). Migrant long-term care work in the European Union: Opportunities, challenges and main policy options. Filling the gap in long-term professional care through systematic migration policies. Berlin: National Institute of Health Science on Ageing, p. 40. (https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Mirko\_Di\_Rosa/publication/258859028\_Migrant\_long-term\_care\_work\_in\_the\_European\_Union\_Opportunities\_challenges\_and\_main\_policy\_options/links/00b495294678b43481000000/Migrant-long-term-care-work-in-the-European-Union-Op, accessed 15 May 2020).

Laurent M (2020). Report: Lessons from failed COVID-19 control in Belgian nursing homes. LTC-COVID/International Long Term Care Policy Network. (https://ltccovid.org/2020/04/06/report-lessons-from-failed-covid-19-control-in-belgian-nursing-homes/, accessed 15 May 2020).

Lorenz-Dant K (2020a). Comparing COVID-19 guidance on hospital discharges to care homes in England and Germany. LTC-COVID/International Long Term Care Policy Network. (https://ltccovid.org/2020/04/17/comparing-covid-19-guidance-on-hospital-discharges-to-care-homes-in-england-and-germany/, accessed 15 May 2020).

Lorenz-Dant K (2020b). Germany and the COVID-19 long-term care situation. LTC-COVID/International Long Term Care Policy Network. (https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Germany\_LTC\_COVID-19-6-May-2020.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

McMaster Optimal Ageing Portal (2020). Elder abuse in a COVID-19 era. 13 May, McMaster University. (https://www.mcmasteroptimalaging.org/hitting-the-headlines/detail/hitting-the-headlines/2020/05/13/elder-abuse-in-a-covid-19-era, accessed 15 May 2020).

Muir T (2017). Measuring social protection for long-term care. OECD Health Working Papers. Paris: OECD. (https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/measuring-social-protection-for-long-term-care\_a411500a-en, accessed 15 May 2020).

National Center on Elder Abuse (2020). COVID-19 and elder abuse [website]. Alhambra: National Center on Elder Abuse. (https://ncea.acl.gov/Resources/COVID-19.aspx, accessed 15 May 2020).

NICE (2015). Older people: independence and mental wellbeing. London: NICE. (https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng32/chapter/Recommendations#principles-of-good-practice, accessed 15 May 2020).

OECD (2019a). Health at a glance 2019. Paris: OECD. (http://www.oecd.org/health/health-systems/health-at-a-glance-19991312.htm, accessed 15 May 2020).

OECD (2019b). Informal carers. In: Health at a glance 2019: Indicators. Paris: OECD. (https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/4dd50c09-en/1/2/11/8/index.html?itemId=/content/publication/4dd50c09-en&mimeType=text/html&\_csp\_=82587932df7c06a6a3f9dab95304095d&itemIGO=oecd&itemContentType=book, accessed 15 May 2020).

OECD (2019c). Long-term care spending and unit costs. In: Health at a glance: Indicators. Paris: OECD. (https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/4dd50c09-en/1/2/11/11/index.html?itemId=/content/publication/4dd50c09-en&mimeType=text/html&\_csp\_=82587932df7c06a6a3f9dab95304095d&itemIGO=oecd&itemContentType=book, accessed 15 May 2020).

OECD (2019d). Long-term care workers. In: Health at a glance: Indicators. Paris: OECD. (https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/4dd50c09-en/1/2/11/9/index.html?itemId=/content/publication/4dd50c09-en&mimeType=text/html&\_csp\_=82587932df7c06a6a3f9dab95304095d&itemIGO=oecd&itemContentType=book, accessed 15 May).

OECD (2019e). Women are well-represented in health and long-term care professions, but often in jobs with poor working conditions. In: Gender equality. Paris: OECD. (https://www.oecd.org/fr/parite/donnees/women-are-well-represented-in-health-and-long-term-care-professions-but-often-in-jobs-with-poor-working-conditions. htm, accessed 15 May 2020).

OECD/European Union (2013). A good life in old age? Monitoring and improving quality in long-term care. In: OECD Health Policy Studies. Paris: OECD. (https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/a-good-life-in-old-age\_9789264194564-en, accessed 15 May 2020).

Oven A (2020). COVID-19 and long-term care in Slovenia: Impact, measures and lessons learnt. LTC-COVID/International Long Term Care Policy Network. (https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/COVID19-and-Long-Term-Care-in-Slovenia-impact-measures-and-lessons-learnt-21-April-2020.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

Pierce M, Keogh F, O'Shea E (2020). The impact of COVID-19 on people who use and provide long-term care in Ireland and mitigating measures. LTC-COVID/International Long Term Care Policy Network. (https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Ireland-COVID-LTC-report-updated-28-April-2020.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

Rodrigues R (2015). Long-term care – the problem of sustainable financing. Luxembourg: European Commission. Rodrigues R, Huber M, Lamura G (2012). Facts and figures on healthy ageing and long-term care. Vienna: European Centre.

Schmidt A, Leichsenring K, Staflinger H, Litwin C, Bauer A (2020). The impact of COVID-19 on users and providers of long-term care services in Austria. LTC-COVID/International Long Term Care Policy Network. (https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/The-COVID-19-Long-Term-Care-situation-in-Austria-28-April-2020-1.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

Social Care Institute for Excellence (2012). At a glance 60: Preventing loneliness and social isolation among older people. London: Social Care Institute for Excellence (https://www.scie.org.uk/publications/ataglance/ataglance60.asp, accessed 15 May 2020).

Spasova S, Baeten R, Coster S, Ghailani D, Pena-Casas R, Vanhercke B (2018). Challenges in long-term care in Europe. A study of national policies. Brussels: European Commission.

Storey J (2020). Risk factors for elder abuse and neglect: A review of the literature. Aggress Violent Behav.50:1–13. United Nations (2020). Policy brief: The impact of COVID-19 on older persons. Geneva: United Nations. (https://unsdg.un.org/sites/default/files/2020-05/Policy-Brief-The-Impact-of-COVID-19-on-Older-Persons.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

Wang H, Li T, Barbarino P, Gauthier S, Brodaty H, Molinuevo J et al. (2020). Dementia care during COVID-19. Lancet.395(10231):1190–1191. (https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)30755-8/fulltext, accessed 15 May 2020).

WenhamC, SmithJ, MorganR (2020). COVID-19: The gendered impacts of the outbreak. Lancet. 395 (10227): 846–848. WHO (2011). Psychological first aid: Guide for field workers. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/mental\_health/publications/guide\_field\_workers/en/, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2014). Infection prevention and control of epidemic-and pandemic prone acute respiratory infections in health care. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/csr/bioriskreduction/infection\_control/publication/en/, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2015). World report on ageing and health. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/ageing/events/world-report-2015-launch/en/, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2017a). Age-friendly environments in Europe: A handbook of domains for policy action. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe. (http://www.euro.who.int/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0011/359543/AFEE-handbook. PDF?ua=1, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2017b). Global action plan on the public health response to dementia 2017–2025. Geneva: World Health Organization.

WHO (2018a). Integrating palliative care and symptom relief into primary health care: A WHO guide for planners, implementers and managers. In: Integrating palliative care and symptom relief into primary health care [website]. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/publications-detail/integrating-palliative-care-and-symptom-relief-into-primary-health-care, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2018b). The health and well-being of men in the WHO European Region: Better health through a gender approach. Copenhagen: World Health Organization. (http://www.euro.who.int/\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0007/380716/mhr-report-eng.pdf?ua=1, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2019). Country assessment framework for the integrated delivery of long-term care. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe. (http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/Life-stages/healthy-ageing/publications/2019/country-assessment-framework-for-the-integrated-delivery-of-long-term-care-2019, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020a). Advice on the use of masks in the context of COVID-19. Interim Guidance. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/publications-detail/advice-on-the-use-of-masks-in-the-community-during-home-care-and-in-healthcare-settings-in-the-context-of-the-novel-coronavirus-(2019-ncov)-outbreak, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020b). Contact tracing in the context of COVID-19. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/publications-detail/contact-tracing-in-the-context-of-covid-19, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020c). Home care for patients with COVID-19 presenting with mild symptoms and management of their contacts. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/331473?search-result=tru e&query=home+care+for+patients&scope=&rpp=10&sort\_by=score&order=desc, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020d). Infection prevention and control for long-term care facilities in the context of COVID-19. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/publications-detail/infection-prevention-and-control-for-long-term-care-facilities-in-the-context-of-covid-19, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020e). Technical guidance #1. Strengthening the Health Systems Response to COVID-19. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe. (http://www.euro.who.int/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0007/436354/strengthening-health-systems-response-COVID-19-technical-guidance-1.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020f). Responding to COVID-19: Real-time training for the coronavirus disease outbreak [website]. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://openwho.org/channels/covid-19, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020g). Gender and COVID-19. Advocacy brief, 14 May 2020. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/332080/WHO-2019-nCoV-Advocacy\_brief-Gender-2020.1-eng.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020h). Clinical management of severe acute respiratory infection (SARI) when COVID-19 disease is suspected. Interim guidance, 13 March 2020. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/clinical-management-of-novel-cov.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

WHO (2020i). Coronavirus disease (COVID-19) technical guidance: Maintaining Essential Health Services and Systems. Geneva: World Health Organization. (https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/technical-guidance/maintaining-essential-health-services-and-systems, accessed 15 May 2020).

Wong K, Lum T, Wong G (2020). The COVID-19 long-term care situation in Hong Kong: Impact and measures. International Long Term Care Policy Network (https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Hong-Kong-COVID-19-Long-term-Care-situation-27-April-2020-1.pdf, accessed 15 May 2020).

Yon Y, Mikton CR, Gassoumis ZD, Wilber KH (2017). Elder abuse prevalence in community settings: a systematic review and meta analysis. Lancet Glob Health. 5(2):e147-e156. doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(17)30006-2.

Yon Y, Ramiro-Gonzalez M, Mikton C, Huber M, Sethi D (2019). The prevalence of elder abuse in institutional settings: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Public Health.29(1):58–67. (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6359898/, accessed 15 May 2020).

To KK, Tsang OT, Leung WS, Tam AR, Wu T-C, Lung DC et al. (2020). Temporal profiles of viral load in posterior orpharyngeal saliva samples and serum antibody responses during infection by SARS-CoV2. Lancet Infect Dis.20:565–574.

### **WHO Regional Office for Europe**

The World Health Organization (WHO) is a specialized agency of the United Nations created in 1948 with the primary responsibility for international health matters and public health. The WHO Regional Office for Europe is one of six regional offices throughout the world, each with its own programme geared to the particular health conditions of the countries it serves.

#### **Member States**

Albania Greece
Andorra Hungary
Armenia Iceland
Austria Ireland
Azerbaijan Israel
Belarus Italy
Belgium Kazakhstan

Belgium Kazakhstan
Bosnia and Herzegovina Kyrgyzstan
Bulgaria Latvia
Croatia Lithuania
Cyprus Luxembourg
Czechia Malta
Denmark Monaco

Estonia Montenegro
Finland Netherlands
France North Macedonia

Georgia Norway Germany Poland Portugal

Republic of Moldova

Romania

**Russian Federation** 

San Marino
Serbia
Slovakia
Slovenia
Spain
Sweden
Switzerland
Tajikistan
Turkey
Turkmenistan
Ukraine

United Kingdom Uzbekistan

World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe

UN City, Marmorvej 51, DK-2100 Copenhagen Ø, Denmark

Tel.: +45 45 33 70 00 Fax: +45 45 33 70 01 Email: eurocontact@who.int Website: www.euro.who.int

